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Dear Friends of the Academy,

The theme of this 2008 Annual Report is “The Academy at 
Work.” Indeed, we have been working hard! We continue 
to advance ecological research and lengthen our list of 
environmental services for local and federal agencies. 
Halfway around the world, our scientists are helping 
the people of China and Mongolia to develop capacity 
to protect their own environment. Here in Philadelphia, 
our public programs help those who are not scientists 
appreciate the wonder and importance of the natural 
world. This past year alone, we established a Center for 
Environmental Policy and launched a preschool science 
education initiative that could become a model for the 
nation. And, every day we are making our collections 
more accessible to the world. We also are putting the final 
touches on a visionary master plan for the Academy’s 
building and exhibits, the goal of which is to make sure 
that the place where we work and engage visitors will 
support a future for the Academy that is worthy of its 
storied past. While the text of this report focuses in detail 
on the great scope and depth of the Academy’s work in 
2008, in this letter we ask you to consider for a moment 
what the Academy means to our planet. 

Each day we are losing ground. Nature’s biodiversity 
is degrading through climate change, exploitation, 
and the simple conversion of natural landscapes to 
concrete, asphalt, and other accommodations for human 
settlement. Biodiversity—the different kinds of wild, 
living things, where they live, and the research to protect 
them—is the focus of the Academy. 

We are the keepers of the codes of life. We have the 
collections, and our curators, scientists, and educators 
understand biodiversity. We study and document the 

many kinds of life, where they are, and how they live, 
or lived. Our collections include millions of specimens 
taken centuries ago in life and fossils that lived millions 
of years in the past. We study their form and function, 
their DNA, their evolutionary paths, and the ways in 
which human society impacts them, and us. We do 
this so that our own species can truly understand the 
natural history of life on Earth. And, we study them 
so that we can guide our own behavior toward a planet 
that is rich with living things and healthy for us all. It’s 
a tall order, but a worthy one.

Some of what we do is very specific and immediate. We 
can identify and help to interdict the importation of a 
non-native snail that would have caused great harm to 
our environment, and to our economy, if it had sneaked 
in on a shipment from abroad. We can find the genes that 
prove a population of fish is unique and that it warrants 
the full protection of the Endangered Species Act. 

We also tend to the broad. Our work helps the everyday 
citizens of Earth to understand the scope, texture, and 
importance of nature. Governmental policies, including 
environmental, ebb and flow with political tides, but 
the Academy, as keeper of the codes of life, holds and 
articulates a deeper and a more constant wisdom. 

That is why the Academy of Natural Sciences is a treasure 
for us all. We thank you deeply for the support you have 
given to it, and we thank you for what we know you will 
do to sustain the Academy in the future.

Sincerely,

Bill Brown R. James Macaleer
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In 2007, the Trustees of the Academy adopted a five-year 
Strategic Plan that extends to this institution’s 200th 
anniversary in 2012. Since then, the staff of the Academy 
has been hard at work putting this plan into action.

The Strategic Plan sets forth four program goals:

Improving understanding of the diversity, 
ecology, and evolution of life

Developing and applying science to protect  
the environment

Advancing public interest and engagement in 
natural sciences and environmental issues

Preserving the heritage of natural science in 
specimens, images, words, and numbers

Together, these four goals define the work of the 
Academy of Natural Sciences. They have done so for 
many years, certainly long before being committed to 
paper and approved by the Board of Trustees. And yet, 
these recent acts of codification and endorsement have 
helped reaffirm a set of commitments that has guided 
the work of the Academy since its founding. 

This year’s annual report is a snapshot of how, over the past 
12 months, staff members of the Academy have embraced 
these four program goals in their day-to-day work.

Turning a Plan into Work
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Improving understanding of the  
diversity, ecology, and evolution of life

Academy scientists work to understand and record the 
history of life, and to make that knowledge accessible 
to fellow scientists and the public. In 2008, projects and 
field work led Academy scientists to Uruguay, Russia, 
Mongolia, South Africa, Zambia, Canada, and England, 
as well as locations across the United States—in total, 
more than 65 research trips. 

Curator of Malacology Dr. Gary Rosenberg spent two 
weeks in the Philippines as part of a major new research 
collaboration between American and Philippine scientists. 
Funded by the National Institutes of Health, the National 
Science Foundation, and the U.S. Department of Energy, 
this project has the ambitious aim of cataloging the 
biodiversity of mollusks that inhabit the waters of the 
Philippine archipelago—an estimated 10,000 species. 
Over the next five years, Rosenberg and his colleagues will 
be using the results of this large-scale survey to inform a 
variety of practical outcomes, ranging from pharmaceutical 
applications to environmental conservation policies.

The Academy’s long-standing research relationship with 
Mongolia continued through a number of projects, among 
them a new survey of aquatic insects of the Selenge Basin 
being funded by the National Science Foundation. In July, 
under the direction of Curator of Entomology Dr. Jon 
Gelhaus, a team of scientists sampled 50 separate sites in 
western Mongolia. The thousands of insect specimens 
they collected were shipped back to the Academy, where 
they are being sorted by local university students before 
being sent to various specialists for final identification. 

Once complete, this survey will provide the Mongolian 
government with a yardstick for monitoring water quality.

Locally, Curator of Diatoms Dr. Marina Potapova 
received a grant from the Pennsylvania Department of 
Conservation and Natural Resources for a comprehensive 
survey of diatoms (single-celled algae) that live in 
pristine, undisturbed aquatic habitats in north-central 
Pennsylvania. Despite the close proximity of these study 
sites, information about their diatom populations is so 
limited that Potapova’s work will provide useful new data 
on this region’s species. Potapova also received a National 
Science Foundation grant to upgrade and digitally catalog 
the Academy’s Diatom Herbarium, the largest of its kind 
in the country and the second largest in the world. 

The Academy’s Fisheries Section, under the direction 
of Dr. Richard Horwitz, also focused on local waters, 
studying the conservation genetics of the locally 
endangered minnow, the Bridle Shiner (Notropis 
bifrenatus). Academy scientists discovered that local 
populations suffer from isolation and lack of genetic 
diversity. Information from these studies may help 
Academy scientists accurately pinpoint the period of time 
for the species’ population decline. 

Whether working close to home or thousands of miles 
away, there is a common thread that runs through all the 
Academy’s research programs—study living things and 
systems before they and the useful insights they provide 
are lost forever.

Dr. Marina Potapova oversees the 
Academy’s Diatom Herbarium,  
the second largest in the world. 

Dr. Gary Rosenberg examines mollusks  
at the Marine Science Institute  

at the University of the Philippines.

Entomology Curator Dr. Jon Gelhaus prepares 
crane fly specimens in his tent in Mongolia for 

transport back to the Academy for further study.
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Developing and applying science  
to protect the environment

For more than 60 years, the Academy has been a 
leader in environmental research. What began as a 
one-person department of limnology has grown into 
the interdisciplinary Patrick Center for Environmental 
Research made up of more than 30 scientists and 
support staff with multiple areas of expertise. Year 
after year, the Academy works to extend the reach of its 
environmental research capabilities. 

In April 2008, this reach stretched halfway around 
the world with the establishment of the Asia Center. 
Under the direction of Dr. Clyde Goulden, this 
new initiative will build on 15 years of research 
in Mongolia and forge international partnerships 
for the study, protection, and sustainable use of 
environmental resources throughout Asia. 

One of the first partnerships established by the Asia 
Center was with Nanjing University, one of China’s oldest 
institutions of higher learning. In August, students from 
the university’s School for the Environment traveled 
to Philadelphia to attend a water quality monitoring 
workshop led by Academy researchers. Two months later, 
Drs. David Velinsky (Environmental Biogeochemistry) 
and Ling Ren (Phycology) traveled with Goulden to 
China to meet with scientists from Nanjing University 
and China EPA at Tai Hu (Lake Tai), near the city of 

Wuxi. They discussed water quality concerns for the 
lake and began making plans for future workshops and 
a scientist exchange program. Ren and Velinsky then 
traveled to Zhoushan Island to attend a mariculture 
symposium and represent the Academy at the 50th 
anniversary of Zhejiang Ocean University.

In addition to these global initiatives, the Academy took 
a major step in positioning itself as a local environmental 
resource with the establishment of the Center for 
Environmental Policy, made possible by a grant from 
the William Penn Foundation. The Academy identified 
a need in Philadelphia for high-level environmental 
discussions, and the Center serves as host for a variety 
of lectures, forums, and panel discussions of critical 
environmental and scientific topics.

In October, the Patrick Center expanded its research 
capabilities with the hiring of Dr. Jerry Mead as 
Curator of the Watershed and Systems Ecology Section. 
Mead’s expertise in the computer modeling of complex 
ecological systems complements the Academy’s strengths 
in aquatic biology, chemistry, and ecology.

By joining forces across departments, the Academy is 
working to promote innovation through collaboration 
and develop tools that protect the environment.

Dr. David Velinsky hosts students from  
China’s Nanjing University in August 2008. 

Dr. Jerry Mead is an expert in watershed and 
fisheries ecology and heads the Academy’s 
Watershed and Systems Ecology Section.

Dr. Clyde Goulden meets with nomad leaders 
to discuss impacts of climate change on local 

environments of northern Mongolia.
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Advancing public interest and engagement in  
natural sciences and environmental issues

The Academy is all about learning—not sit-and-listen or 
stand-and-look learning, but discovery-based, hands-on 
learning that inspires life-long passion for the natural 
sciences. In 2008, Academy educators developed a 
number of new experiences that brought a sense of 
wonder to learners of all ages.

This year marked the completion of one major educational 
collaborative and the beginning of another. Since 2003, the 
Academy has been part of the Community Ambassadors 
in Science Exploration (CASE) program, a collaborative 
project between four local science museums and eight local 
community-based organizations that serve underserved 
families in Philadelphia and Camden. Over the past five 
years, CASE trained 142 community ambassadors who 
have presented more than 300 family science workshops to 
14,000 people.

The Academy received grants from the Barra Foundation 
and PNC Grow Up Great to launch A Head Start on 
Science. This two-year collaboration between science 
educators and early-childhood specialists from the 
Academy, Please Touch Museum, and the School District 
of Philadelphia aims to raise the standard for science 
education at the preschool level.

For adults, the Town Square lecture series had its most 
successful year to date—more than 3,400 participants 
attended 21 programs. Topics included sustainability, 
global warming, environmental awareness, and public 

science. Two of the programs were preceded by day-long, 
expert-led workshops.

In addition to formal programs, this past year also saw 
a number of activities and events that celebrated the 
Academy’s core strengths: collections and scientific 
research. In August, Bug Fest was a weekend-long 
celebration of wings, stingers, antennae, and exoskeletons. 
In September, Academy members explored the back 
hallways of the Academy and met with scientists and staff 
at the first Members’ Night. Due to tremendous response 
from the public, both Bug Fest and Members’ Night will 
become annual events at the Academy.

In November, a special exhibit commemorated the 
150th anniversary of the description of the world’s first 
dinosaur skeleton in “Hadrosaurus foulkii: The Dinosaur 
That Changed the World.” Featuring the mounted 
skeleton of H. foulkii, the exhibit told the little-known 
story of how this Cretaceous-era plant eater from New 
Jersey became America’s first celebrity dinosaur, and the 
Academy became the world’s first museum to display a 
complete dinosaur skeleton. 

Through its programs, festivals, special events, and 
exhibits, the Academy is committed to providing the 
community with many different opportunities to learn 
about the natural world. As science evolves and the needs 
of the community change, the Academy will keep pace by 
offering experiences that inform, engage, and inspire.

Fisheries Biologist Dave Keller shares  
some highlights of his work at the  

first Members’ Night.

Visitors of all ages learn of the discovery  
and display of Hadrosaurus foulkii, a story  

that belongs only to the Academy.

The Academy’s program A Head Start 
on Science encourages a passion for 

science in the youngest of naturalists.
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Preserving the heritage of natural science  
specimens, images, words, and numbers 

Much of the work of the Academy takes place far from 
the public galleries, in small rooms and narrow corridors 
tucked deep inside the building. More than one-third of 
the facility is devoted to housing collections and library 
materials. Numbering more than 17 million specimens, 
200,000 books, and 250,000 manuscripts, maps, archival 
objects, and works of art, these holdings provide an 
unparalleled resource for researchers and educators alike. 

With the age of digitization comes a whole new level of 
preservation. In many cases, curation includes not just 
the care of the physical specimen, but the creation of a 
digital version as well. The Academy undertook two such 
large-scale digitization projects last year. In the Botany 
Department, two high-resolution scanning stations were 
set up as part of the Latin American Plant Initiative 
(LAPI), an international partnership funded by the 
Andrew W. Mellon Foundation. One of the outcomes of 
the partnership will be an online database of information 
and images of type specimens held in the world’s major 
herbaria—including the Academy’s. 

In Ichthyology, a digital X-ray machine was installed. 
Purchased with funds from the Hattersley Family 

Foundation Collections Care Upgrade Fund, this 
state-of-the-art equipment replaced the film-and-
chemical setup the Academy had been using since the 
1970s. The new X-ray facility has already been pressed 
into service imaging all 2,800 type specimens in the 
Ichthyology collection.

The Academy’s Ewell Sale Stewart Library came under 
new leadership with the appointment of Danianne 
Mizzy as Library Director. Among her first tasks was to 
improve environmental controls and security measures 
in the historic Reading Room of the Library. Within 
months of her arrival, protective UV film was installed 
on the windows and revised user guidelines were put 
into practice, making the Library a safer place for 
irreplaceable library materials and a more pleasant place 
for researchers to work.

Throughout the year, the Academy’s dedicated team of 
curators, collections managers, and library specialists 
devote their days to caring for the collections—both 
natural history specimens and library holdings. Their 
hard work ensures that these treasures will be available 
for generations to come.

In 2008, the Academy welcomed  
Danianne Mizzy as Library Director.

Ornithology Collection Manager Dr. 
Nate Rice carefully mounts a specimen 
of a Hermit Thrush (Catharus guttatus).

Curator of Botany Dr. Tanya Livshultz is part 
of an international partnership to create an 
online database of Latin American plants.
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January February March April May June

10Paleontology associate Douglas 
Rowe receives the Harrell L. Strimple 
Award, the highest national honor 
given to a non-professional for their 
contributions to paleontology by the 
Paleontological Society.

5The Academy hosts a reception in the 
rotunda of the Capitol in Harrisburg. 
Federal and state legislators meet with 
scientists and staff and get a private 
viewing of treasures from the collections.

16–18The Academy offers “Presidential Hair” 
over the holiday weekend. More than 
5,400 visitors examine locks of hair 
belonging to the first 12 U.S. presidents, 
including George Washington.

25–28The Academy welcomes enthusiastic 
young scientists as it hosts the 29th annual 
George Washington Carver Science Fair 
for Philadelphia elementary students.

24The story of Tiktaalik roseae joins 
the Academy’s newly refurbished 
permanent exhibit “Science at the 
Academy.” Tiktaalik is a 375-million-
year-old transitional fossil—dubbed the 
“fishapod”—co-discovered by Academy 
paleontologist Dr. Ted Daeschler.

10One of America’s most influential 
scientists, Dr. Craig Venter, kicks off the 
spring Town Square series. Venter, a 
pioneer in mapping the human genome, 
shares his latest scientific breakthroughs 
with a curious crowd.

7The Academy welcomes two new 
members to its Board of Trustees: 
Kathryn Smith Frorer, of Bryn Mawr, and 
Kenneth J. Warren, of Haverford.

1The Academy publishes the first full-
length biography of British artist and 
naturalist Benjamin Waterhouse Hawkins. 
All In the Bones: A Biography of Benjamin 
Waterhouse Hawkins is co-authored by 
Robert M. Peck, Senior Fellow at the 
Academy, and Valerie Bramwell, the 
artist’s great-great-great-granddaughter. 

15The Academy is one of several recipients 
of a $4 million grant from the National 
Institutes of Health. It will fund the 
Philippine Mollusk Symbiont International 
Cooperative Biodiversity Groups project, 
which aims to provide new information 
to catalog and preserve diverse mollusk 
species while providing scientific 
opportunities for the Philippines. 

22–24The Academy hosts “North by Degree,” 
an international Arctic Exploration 
Conference and rare film festival in 
honor of the International Polar Year. 

30The Academy holds its 196th Annual 
Meeting with special keynote speaker 
Dr. Baldomero M. Olivera, a world 
expert on shellfish toxins and 
pharmaceutical toxicology.

9Retired Academy mailroom supervisor 
Frank Gallagher receives a special tribute 
when Academy ichthyologist Dr. Mark 
Sabaj Pérez names a new species of 
catfish Rhinodoras gallagheri in his honor.

2The Academy welcomes eight students 
from colleges across the country to the 
11th annual Research Experiences for 
Undergraduates (REU) program. 

9The Academy opens “Ends of the Earth: 
From Polar Bears to Penguins,” a special 
exhibit that takes visitors on the coolest 
adventure in the world—to Earth’s 
polar regions.

10Noted ornithologist and author 
Kenn Kaufman visits the Academy 
for a presentation of his experiences 
and a book signing in celebration of 
International Migratory Bird Day.

Year in Review
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July August September October November December

25Dr. Keith Thomson, professor emeritus 
of natural history at University of Oxford 
and former Academy president, gives 
a talk and signs copies of his latest 
book, The Legacy of the Mastodon: The 
Golden Age of Fossils in America.

1Thanks to funding from the William Penn 
Foundation, the Academy establishes the 
Center for Environmental Policy within the 
Patrick Center for Environmental Research. 
The Center develops specialized programs 
to strengthen the Academy as a venue for 
discussion of environmental issues.

5The Academy hosts the annual Cheryl 
Beth Silverman Intern Reception 
honoring high school interns working in 
Outside In. This year’s honorees are Julie 
Pakstis, Fadwa Kingsbury, and Daniel 
“D.K.” Kurnick. 

22The special exhibit “Hadrosaurus 
foulkii: The Dinosaur That Changed the 
World” opens to the public—150 years 
to the day after Dr. Joseph Leidy first 
introduced H. foulkii to the world during 
a meeting held at the Academy on 
November 22, 1858.

30The Academy Auditorium upgrades 
its sound system and installs high-
definition projection, thanks to a 
$30,000 grant from the Forrest and 
Frances Lattner Foundation. 

7Volume 157 of the Proceedings of the 
Academy of Natural Sciences is published. 
It contains 13 scientific articles authored 
by 25 Academy staff and associates in 
the All Catfish project, and descriptions 
of more than 120 new species.

19–20Visitors to the Academy celebrate 
Gregor Mendel’s 186th birthday with 
science presentations, live animal shows, 
and pea-colored cupcakes. 

3–15The Academy hosts 12 students and 
professors from China’s Nanjing 
University. The group participates in an 
aquatic ecology workshop sponsored by 
the Academy’s new Asia Center.

16–17The Academy goes buggy all weekend! 
2,400 visitors enjoy roach races, 
an insect-cooking competition, live 
tarantulas and scorpions, and even a flea 
circus at the first Bug Fest.

21The Academy receives two grants from 
The Andrew W. Mellon Foundation. 
The first, for $99,000, supports the 
digitization of nearly 9,000 type 
specimens of Latin American and African 
plants in the herbarium. The second, 
for $22,500, funds a workshop among 
the leaders of some of the world’s top 
natural history institutions to discuss new 
ways to support collections. 

6Villanova University holds its annual 
Mendel Medal award ceremony at the 
Academy to coincide with the exhibit, 
“Gregor Mendel: Planting the Seeds of 
Genetics.” This year’s award recipient is 
the Rev. George V. Coyne, S.J., Ph.D.,  
an astronomer and former director of 
the Vatican Observatory.

26More than 700 members attend the 
Academy’s first Members’ Night. 
They spend the evening exploring 
behind-the-scenes areas, meeting 
with Academy scientists and staff, 
trying their hand at doing science, and 
viewing seldom-seen treasures.

23The Ichthyology Department enters the 
digital age with the installation of a new 
digital X-ray machine.

11–13The Academy partners with the 
Philadelphia Shell Club to host the 
26th annual Philadelphia Shell Show. 
In addition to the displays, tours, 
and international market, this year’s 
event also includes a special preview 
dinner that raises $38,000 for the 
Malacology Department. 

24-31A team from the Conservation Lab at 
Yale University’s Peabody Museum spend 
a week at the Academy conserving its 
2,200-year-old Egyptian mummy. The 
mummy and its beautifully decorated 
coffin will be featured in an upcoming 
traveling exhibit, “Lost Egypt: Ancient 
Secrets, Modern Science,” produced by 
Ohio’s Center of Science and Industry.

31Costumed campers spend the night 
with eerie and spooky specimens at 
the Academy’s annual Halloween 
Spooktacular Safari Overnight.

Dr. Charles W. Reimer 1923-2008

This past year, diatomists around the world mourned the death of  
Dr. Charles Reimer, distinguished scholar of diatoms and Emeritus 
Curator of Diatoms at the Academy.

During World War II, Dr. Reimer served as an interpreter in Normandy 
and Alsace-Lorraine, where he was severely wounded and held captive 
until the end of the war. After his recovery, he returned to his studies 
at Butler University and went on to earn his Ph.D. in botany from 
Michigan State University.

Dr. Reimer joined the Academy in 1952 as an Assistant Curator in the 
Department of Limnology. Eight years later, he became the Curator of 
the Academy’s Diatom Herbarium, a position he held for more than 30 
years. Even after his retirement in 1991, he continued to maintain the 
Herbarium until his death on November 29, 2008. 

Dr. Reimer was a charismatic figure in the diatom world, a co-author 
(with Dr. Ruth Patrick) of the two-volume monograph, The Diatoms 
of the United States, and a mentor to an entire generation of American 
diatomists. His passing is felt deeply throughout the scientific community.
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The Joseph K. Skilling Foundation
Nancy Keeler
Mrs. Elise S. Lapham
Dr. and Mrs. Charles T. Lee Jr.
Joanna M. Lewis
Louis N. Cassett Foundation
John Lundberg and Lucinda McDade
Mr. and Mrs. William F. MacDonald Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. A. Bruce Mainwaring
Patricia Tyson McCurdy
Mr. and Mrs. Ellice McDonald Jr.
Sandra Lee McLean
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. McNeil III
Mrs. Frances S. Middleton
Marianna and Francis Mirabello
Mr. and Mrs. Hugh G. Moulton
Mrs. Joan Nalle
Natural History Magazine, Inc.
Arthur E. Newbold IV
Mr. and Mrs. Edward O’Connor
Dr. Ruth Patrick

Mr. Thomas B. Payne
Taine and Jennifer Pechet
The Penn Mutual Life Insurance Company
Pennsylvania Environmental Council, Inc.
Philadelphia Botanical Club
Mr. and Mrs. J. Peter Pierce
Mr. Feodor U. Pitcairn
Dr. Lucian B. Platt
Mr. and Mrs. George Putnam III
Q E D, Inc.
Louise and Alan Reed
Dr. Julie Reich
Ann F. Rhoads, gift includes a contribution  
   in Honor of Dr. Ruth Patrick
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Robertson
Bonnie and Elliott Rosenberg
The Rosenlund Family Foundation
Samuel P. Mandell Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. Ralph S. Saul
Dr. and Mrs. Alfred Schuyler
Mrs. Ann Sclufer
Ms. Carol Baker and Mr. Mark Stein
Joly and James Stewart
Mrs. Elizabeth T. Taylor
Mr. Jay Tolson
UGI Corporation
Dr. and Mrs. Franklin H. West
Mrs. Caryl Wolf

$500 to $999
Anonymous (2)
Mr. and Mrs. Francis Abbott
Dean Adler and Susanna Lachs
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Affleck
Ms. Sarah S. Alfadl
Dr. Warren Allmon and Ms. Jennifer Tegan
Ellen G. Anderson
Peter and Maria Archer
James Averill
Mrs. Anne W. Banse
Wade and Christine Berrettini
Wendy Brown and Wade McDevitt
James and Maripeg Bruder
Walter and Susan Buckley
Charles and Amanda Burch
Theodore and Nancie Burkett
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Burkhart
Ms. Laurada Byers and Mr. Michael Sanyour
Mr. and Mrs. Richard R. Carr
Mr. Gordon Chaplin and Ms. Sarah Teale

Mr. and Mrs. Norman U. Cohn
Susan and Gui Costin
Mr. and Mrs. Alan Crawford Jr.
Donald H. Cresswell
Diversified Search
Ms. Linda V. Ellsworth
Helen and Leonard Evelev
Kipp and Becky Fawcett
Bruce and Andrea Freundlich
Mr. and Mrs. W. Roderick Gagne
Elisabeth and Charles Grace
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Hall
S. Matthews and Anne Hamilton
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel G. Hartshorn
Mr. and Mrs. David B. Hastings Jr.
Mr. Pemberton Hutchinson
Mr. and Mrs. Lee M. Hymerling
Mr. and Mrs. Craig N. Johnson
Mr. and Mrs. Russell O. Jones
Jones Apparel Group
William and Margaret Kelly
Kent-Lucas Foundation
Nick and Susan LaMotte
Christopher and Victoria LeVine
Howard and Maxine Lewis
Mr. John R.H. Lightbourn
Dr. Thomas Lovejoy
Mr. and Mrs. Edward W. Madeira
Samuel and Laura Marshall
Thomas McCarthy and Linda Dubois
Elizabeth R. McLean
Collin and Virginia McNeil
Meg Carter Designs
Merck Partnership for Giving
Dr. and Mrs. Donald Morel
Eleanor M. Morris
Peter and Martha Morse
Paul Nemeth and Jean Flood
Mr. Shaun F. O’Malley
The Philadelphia Contributionship
Jay and Gretchen Riley
Mr. William H. Roberts
Mr. and Mrs. Leonard C. Schafer Jr.
Charles and Linda Schelke
Mr. Stephen Segal
John A. H. and Elizabeth J. Shober
Dr. Randi Leavitt and Dr. Robert E. Silverman
Mr. and Mrs. Morgan C. Simpson
Michael and Lavinia Smerconish
Scott and Karen Tarte

Mrs. Dorothy H. Therman
Jood and Paul Thompson
United States Department of Agriculture, Agricultural 
   Research Service, Eastern Regional Research Center
Mrs. Margaret Van Dusen
Frank and Deborah Weise
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey Weiss
Dr. and Mrs. Franklin T. Wetzel
Ms. Signe Wilkinson and Mr. Jon Landau
Mrs. Penelope P. Wilson
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey Yass
Joseph and Laura Zarett

$250 to $499
Anonymous
Mr. and Mrs. Paul S. Ahr
Mr. and Mrs. Jahangir Asghar
Mr. and Mrs. Myron Bassman
Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Bazelon
George and Judilee Bennyhoff
Mr. and Mrs. Gary Bingham
Bruce Kuklick and Elizabeth Block
Charles and Susan Bloom
Mr. and Mrs. Charles L. Bolling
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony J. Bolognese
Dr. and Mrs. William E. Bonnet
Larry Brown and Linda Zhao
Laura T. Bullitt
Mr. and Mrs. Henry Chalfant
Greg and Debbie Clower
Ms. Bonnie R. Cohen
Mr. and Mrs. Keith A. Cox
Mr. and Mrs. J. P. Cummins
Dr. and Mrs. James L. Dannenberg
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Davis
Kevin and Elizabeth Donohoe
Mr. G. Morris Dorrance Jr.
Sandra S. Drayer
Jane Earle and Lawrence Jackson
William and Katharine Eyre
Dr. Jay L. Federman and Ms. Sylvia R. Beck
David and Jaimie Field
Ms. Virginia Fowler and Mr. I. Made Puja
Ms. Elizabeth Fox and Mr. John Schall
William and Ricci Frezel
Juliet Goodfriend and Marc Morean
Allen and Sarah Greenough
Mr. Mike Gretz
Sam and Vanessa Halpert
Lou and Gail Harris
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Mr. and Mrs. John S. C. Harvey III
Mr. and Mrs. Peter H. Havens
Karen and Brian Hepp
Mr. and Mrs. Harry E. Hill III
Ann Hozack
Mr. and Mrs. Herman R. Hutchinson
Francie Ingersoll and Matthew Taylor
Mr. Paul M. Ingersoll
Jacob Burns Foundation
Mr. Neil Jennings
Barbara and George Karr
John and Karen Kelly
Dr. and Mrs. Marc S. Lapayowker
Mrs. Anne G. Large
Dr. and Mrs. Egbert Leigh
Peter and Karen Levinson
Mr. Robert Loder
William and Carol Lyons
Richard Maimon and Susan Segal
John Makara and Kathy Patterson
Manuel and Beatrice Sloane Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. Bill McCall
Robert McGrath and Margaret Einarson
Mr. and Mrs. James McLaughlin
Mrs. Donald McLean
Susan McLeer and Mary Hale Meyer
F. William and Katherine McNabb
Lyn and David Montgomery
Melissa Morris and Miguel Perez
Dr. and Mrs. J. Brien Murphy
Sareva Naor and Zephaniah Grunschlag
Tom and Beth Nawalinski
Joseph and Jeanette Neubauer
Dr. David Newcomer
Miss Mary C. Nicolo
Dr. Albert T. Olenzak
Mary Page
The Pew Charitable Trusts
Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Plum
Dr. and Mrs. Peter Randall, gift includes a contribution  
   in Honor of Dr. Ruth Patrick
Mr. Marc Reibstein
Bruce and Anne Robinson
Mr. and Mrs. Michael J. Robinson
Caro and Robert Rock
Dr. and Mrs. Karl F. Rugart
Richard and Nancy Rulon
Mr. and Mrs. Roger Rumble
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Ryan
Steven Saunders

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph B. Scheller
Mrs. Harold S. Schutt Jr.
Paul and Marianne Shaeffer
Martin and Ann Snyder
Mr. and Mrs. Shanin Specter
Helen M. Stailey
Bill and Tammy Stedman
Sandy and Geoffrey Stengel
John and Solveig Stetson
Mr. Larry Stone
Leon C. Sunstein Jr.
William and Helen Sweatt
Cissy and Jim Thompson
Mr. Dana Tobin
John and Geraldine Tom
Mark and Jeanette Turnbull
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony Vale
Abby A. Van Pelt
Drs. David Velinsky and Susan Johntz
Joshua Warmund
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond H. Welsh
Mrs. Charlotte G. White
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas P. Witt
Wendy Wolcott
Mr. and Mrs. Tyler Wren
Mr. and Mrs. Charlton Yarnall II
Mr. John L. Zachary
Joseph and Renee Zuritsky

Gifts in Kind
Advertising/Communication Times
Brown’s Family ShopRite
Tory Burch
Michele Byers
Paul Callomon
Dr. Alan G. Goodridge
Ms. Anne G. Joffe
Mr. Robin Lehman
Meg Carter Designs
Radio Disney
Gerda Reid
Research Casting International
Dr. Robert S. Ridgely
Rosedale Mills
Ruzzetti & Gow
Jane Santini
David Schildknecht
Martin A. Snyder
Trowbridge Gallery
Whole Foods
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Stephanie Aiello
Albert Aldinger III
Robert Allen  
Taylor Baggs
Sara Berlin
Shamera Boozer 
DonEl Brown
Michael Brunner
Rey Caparros
Aja Carter
Rachel Castro-Diephouse
Sean Cochran 
Dana Cohen
Chastity Coles 
Greg Cowper
Laura Del Collo
Stephanie DeMora
Benjamin Eagens 
Anita Eisenberg
Curt Elderkin 
Loralei Euchler 
Leonard Evelev
Stephen Floersheimer
Michele Frank 
William Frezel 
Kathleen Glica 
Dan Graf 
Jane Heintz
Lawrence Henderson

Dustine Hockenberry
Miki Inagaki Radack
Susan Joshi
Michael Kaczmarczik
Jaclyn Kahn 
Heather Rose Kates 
Patrick Kerboul
Alan Kirschenstein
Barbara Kirschenstein
Liz Klein 
Deborah Kogan
Diane Kontomus
Lisa Kruczek
Ardis Kuehne
Bill Kuehne
Daniel Kurnick
John Laberee
Aaron Levin 
Amber Levy
Edward Lonergan 
Phuc Luong 
Eleanor Mayne
Joann Miller
John Nark 
Julie Pakstis
William Graham Payne  
Gerri Peevers
Jason Petyk
Brianne Preston 

Terry Price
Matthew Ranson 
Julie Reich
Carolyn Reneski
Awma Rinchhuanawma 
Harriet Robertson
Gloria Juliana Rosales
Betty Ruggeri
Nick Ruggeri
Sara Saxby
Carolyn Schilgen  
Lia Semenuk 
Lauren Silverstone
Amanda Smith 
Maggie Stovall 
Niki Taylor
Ramon Torres
Richard Turner
John Vetter
Albert Visco
Kasey Volpe
William Yancey
Jay Weiss
Sari Widman 
Ellen Wolfson
Marcia Zanger
Sean Zerbe

Volunteers from 13 to 85, and from all sections of Philadelphia and surrounding counties, are engaged in the work 
of the Academy. Motivated by a life-long quest for knowledge and the desire to support an institution they love, 
volunteers work with educators, administrators, and scientists in nearly every department of the Academy. Forty 
percent of our volunteers are teens who gain important life skills and explore future careers in education, animal 
care, and science. During 2008, volunteers contributed 29,775 hours of work to the Academy.

The following 85 each contributed more than 100 hours during the year.

Volunteers  (as of December 31, 2008)
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In 2008, Academy staff and associates authored 48 scholarly works. Names of Academy authors are in boldface.

Abell, R., M.L. Thieme, C. Revenga, M. Bryer, M. Kottelat, N. Bogutskaya, B. Coad, N. Mandrak, S. Contreras 
Balderas, W. Bussing, M.L.J. Stiassny, P. Skelton, G.R. Allen, P. Unmack, A. Naseka, R. Ng, N. Sindorf, J. 
Robertson, E. Armijo, J.V. Higgins, T.J. Heibel, E.Wikramanayake, D. Olson, H.L. López, R.E. Reis, J.G. 
Lundberg, M.H. Sabaj Pérez, and P. Petry. 2008. Freshwater Ecoregions of the World: A New Map of 
Biogeographic Units for Freshwater Biodiversity Conservation. BioScience 58(5): 403-414.

Aguilera, O., J. Bocquentin, J.G. Lundberg, and A. Maciente. 2008. A new cajaro catfish (Siluriformes: Pimelodidae: 
Phractocephalus) from the Late Miocene of Southwestern Amazonia and its relationship to †Phractocephalus 
nassi of the Urumaco Formation. Paläeontologische Zeitschrift 82(2): 231-245.

Azpelicueta, M.M., J.G. Lundberg, and M. Loureiro. 2008. Pimelodus pintado (Siluriformes: Pimelodidae), a New 
Species of Catfish from Affluent Rivers of Laguna Merín, Uruguay, South America. Proceedings Academy of 
Natural Sciences, Philadelphia 157: 149-162.

Bartlett, C.R. 2008. Case 3460. Liburnia Stål, 1866 (Insecta, Hemiptera, Delphacidae): proposed designation of 
Embolophora monoceros Stål, 1855 as the type species. Bulletin of Zoological Nomenclature 65(3): 183-187.

Bartlett, C.R., L.L. Deitz, and M.J. Rothschild. 2008. Treehopper diversity (Hemiptera: Membracidae) of Little 
Orleans, Allegany Co., Maryland. Proceedings of the Entomological Society of Washington 110(1): 130-143.

Birindelli, J.L.O., L.M. Sousa, and M.H. Sabaj Pérez. 2008. New species of thorny catfish, genus Leptodoras 
Boulenger (Siluriformes: Doradidae), from Tapajós and Xingu basins, Brazil. Neotropical Ichthyology 6: 465–480.

Bushaw-Newton, K.L, D.A. Kreeger, S. Doaty, and D.J. Velinsky. 2008. Utilization of Spartina-and Phragmites-
derived dissolved organic matter by bacteria and ribbed mussels (Geukensia demissa) from Delaware Bay salt 
marshes. Estuaries and Coasts 31: 694-703.

Byers, G.W. and J.K. Gelhaus. 2008. Tipulidae. Chapter 23, pp. 763-790 in Merritt, R. W., K. Cummins, and M. Berg 
(eds.), An introduction to the aquatic insects of North America, 4th ed. Dubuque, IA: Kendall-Hunt Publishing.

Callomon, P. and M.A. Snyder. 2008. A new species of Fusinus from Thailand and the Andaman Islands with 
three distinct growth phases. Venus 66(3-4): 119-126. 

Callomon, P. and M.A. Snyder. 2008. On the genus Fusinus in Japan IV: F. longissimus (Gmelin, 1791) and two 
new species. Venus 67(1-2): 1-13.

Carlisle D.M., C.P. Hawkins, M.R. Meador, M. Potapova, and J. Falcone. 2008. Biological assessments of 
Appalachian streams based on predictive models for fish, macroinvertebrate, and diatom assemblages. Journal 
of the North American Benthological Society 27(1): 16-37.

publications  (as of December 31, 2008)

Claeson, K.M., J.G. Lundberg, K. Luckenbill, and J.W. Hagadorn. 2008. Anatomy of the very tiny: tomographic 
insights into the morphology of rare South American catfish Sarcoglanis simplex (Siluriformes: 
Trichomycteridae). Palaeontologica Electronica 11(2): 6a.

de Jong, H., P. Oosterbroek, J. Gelhaus, H. Reusch, and C. Young. 2008. Global diversity of craneflies (Insecta, 
Diptera: Tipulidea or Tipulidae sensulato ) in freshwater. Hydrobiologia 595: 457-467.

Cooper, J.E., J.V. Mead, J.M Farrell, and R.E. Werner. 2008. Potential impacts of spawning habitat changes on 
the segregation of pike (Esox lucius) and muskellunge (E. masquinongy) in the Upper St. Lawrence River. 
Hydrobiologia 601(1): 41

Downs, J.P., E.B. Daeschler, N.H. Shubin, and F.A. Jenkins Jr. 2008. The cranial endoskeleton of Tiktaalik roseae. 
Nature 455: 925-929.

Duckworth, J.W., T.P. Inskipp, E. Pasquet, P.C. Rasmussen, N.H. Rice, C.R. Robson, and D.G.D. Russell. 2008. A 
re-evaluation of the status of Tawny Eagle Aquila rapax in South-East Asia. Forktail 24: 127-129.

Flinders, C.A., R.J. Horwitz, and T. Belton. 2008. Relationship of fish and macroinvertebrate communities in the 
mid-Atlantic uplands: implications for integrated assessments. Ecological Indicators 8: 588-598

Freire-Fierro, A. 2008. Filadelfia y la Botánica en Norteamérica. Boletín de la Sociedad Argentina de Botánica 
43(1-2): 179-187. 

Freire-Fierro, A. 2008. Crassulaceae. En Zuloaga, F., O. Morrone, y M.J. Belgrano (eds.). Catálogo de las Plantas 
Vasculares del Cono Sur. Monographs of Systematic Botany 107. St. Louis, MO: Missouri Botanical Garden. 

Freire-Fierro, A. y F. Pastore. 2008. Polygalaceae. En Zuloaga, F., O. Morrone, y M.J. Belgrano (eds.). Catálogo 
de las Plantas Vasculares del Cono Sur. Monographs of Systematic Botany 107. St. Louis, MO: Missouri 
Botanical Garden.

Hadorn, R., M.A. Snyder, and K. Fraussen. 2008. A new Chryseofusus (Gastropoda: Fasciolariidae: Fusinus) from 
South and Western Australia. Novapex 9(2-3): 95-99.

Hood, R.W., R.F. Kirchner, and J.I. Earle. 2008. A new state record of Allocapnia simmonsi Kondratieff and Voshell 
(Plecoptera: Capniidae) from West Virginia, U.S.A., with additional records from Pennsylvania and Virginia. 
Entomological News 119(3): 303-305.

Horwitz, R.J., C.H. Hession, T. Johnson, P. Overbeck, and B. Sweeney. 2008. Effects of riparian vegetation and 
watershed urbanization on fishes in streams of the mid-Atlantic Piedmont. Journal of the  American Water 
Resources Association 44:721-741.
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LaPolla, J.S., C. Burwell, and S.G. Brady. 2008. A new ortheziid (Hemiptera: Coccoidea) from Australia 
associated with Acropyga myops Forel (Hymenoptera: Formicidae) and a key to Australian Ortheziidae. 
Zootaxa 1946: 55-68.

Lundberg, J.G. and W.M. Dahdul. 2008. Two new species of the South American catfish genus Megalonema 
(Siluriformes: Pimelodidae) allied to Megalonema xanthum Eigenmann, 1912, with description of a new 
subgenus. Neotropical Ichthyology 6(3): 439-454.

Lyons, W.G. and M.A. Snyder. 2008. New genera and species of Peristerniinae (Gastropoda: Fasciolariidae) from 
the Caribbean region, with comments on the fasciolariid fauna of Bermuda. Veliger 50(3): 225-240.

McCafferty, W.P. and J.A. Santiago-Blay. 2008. A new Cretaceous mayfly from Burmeseamber (Ephemeroptera: 
Australiphemeridae). Entomological News 119(5): 492-496.

Neely, D.A., M.H. Sabaj Perez, and B. Mendsaikhan. 2008. First Records of Rhinogobius lindbergi (Teleostei: 
Gobiidae) and Abbottina rivularis (Teleostei: Cyprinidae) in the Lake Buyr Drainage, Mongolia. Journal of 
Great Lakes Research 34(2): 334–341.

Newbold, J.D., S. Herbert, B.W. Sweeney, and P. Kiry. 2008. Water Quality Functions of a 15-year-Old Riparian 
Forest Buffer System. In Riparian Ecosystems and Buffer’s: Working at the Water’s Edge, AWRA 2008 Summer 
Specialty Conference, Virginia Beach, VA, June 30 - July 2, 2008.

Piorski, N.M., J.C. Garavello, M. Arce H., and M.H. Sabaj Pérez. 2008. Platydoras brachylecis, a new species of 
thorny catfish (Siluriformes: Doradidae) from northeastern Brazil. Neotropical Ichthyology 6: 481–494.

Plötner, J., T. Uzzell, P. Beerli, C. Spolsky, T. Ohst, S.N. Litvinchuk, G.D. Guex, H.U. Reyer, and H. Hotz. 2008. 
Widespread unidirectional transfer of mitochondrial DNA: a case in western Palaearctic water frogs. Journal of 
Evolutionary Biology 21: 668-681.

Podenas, S. 2008. First records of crane flies (Diptera, Limoniidae, Tipulidae) for Lithuania in 2007. Acta Zoologica 
Lituanica 18(3): 207-210.

Podenas, S. and V. Podeniene. 2008. Tipuloidea excl. Tipulidae. Pp. 345-354 in Ziegler, J. (ed.): Diptera Stelviana. 
A dipterological perspective on a changing alpine landscape, vol. 1 - Studia Dipterologica. suppl. 16. Halle (S.): 
Ampyx-Verlag.

Ponader, K.C., D.F. Charles, T.J. Belton, and D.M. Winter. 2008. Total phosphorus inference models and 
indices for coastal plain streams based on benthic diatom assemblages from artificial substrates. 
Hydrobiologia 610: 139-152. 

Potapova, M.G. and K.C. Ponader. 2008. New species and combinations in the diatom genus Sellaphora 
(Sellaphoraceae) from Southeastern United States, Harvard Papers in Botany 13(1): 171-181.

Rosenberg, G. 2008. The land snails. Pp. 43-46 in Jamaica: A photographic journey through the land of wood and 
water by Eladio Fernández. Jamaica.

Sabaj, M.H., D.C. Taphorn, and O.E. Castillo. 2008. Two new species of thicklip thornycats, genus Rhinodoras 
(Teleostei: Siluriformes: Doradidae). Copeia 2008: 209–226.

Sabaj Pérez, M.H., and J.L.O. Birindelli. 2008. Taxonomic revision of extant Doras Lacepède, 1803 (Siluriformes: 
Doradidae) with descriptions of three new species. Proceedings of the Academy of Natural Sciences of 
Philadelphia 157: 189–233.

Santiago-Blay, J.A. 2008. Case 3398. Aulacoscelinae Chapuis, 1874 (Insecta, Coleoptera, Orsodacnidae or 
Chrysomelidae): proposed conservation. Bulletin of Zoological Nomenclature 65(2): 97-105.

Santiago-Blay, J.A. 2008. Lubricating jelly helps improve image clarity of inclusions entombed in amber and copal. 
Annales de la Société Entomologique de France 44(2): 209-210.

Santiago-Blay, J.A. 2008. In memoriam Niilo Virkki (1924-2005). Koleopterologische Rundschau 78: 446. 

Snyder, M.A. and G.J. Vermeij. 2008. Two additions to the fasciolariid genus Benimakia. Novapex 9(1): 49-51.

Snyder, M.A. and P. Callomon. 2008. Fasciolariidae. Pp. 80-113 in G. T. Poppe (ed.), Philippine Marine Mollusks, 
vol. 2, Hackenheim, Germany: ConchBooks.

Sullivan, J.P., Z. Peng, J.G. Lundberg, J. Peng, and S. He. 2008. Molecular evidence for diphyly of the Asian catfish 
family Amblycipitidae (Teleostei: Siluriformes) and exclusion of the South American Aspredinidae from 
Sisoroidea. Proceedings Academy of Natural Sciences of Philadelphia 157: 51-65.

Torke, B. 2008. New Combinations and Species-level synonyms in Swartzia (Leguminosea: Papilionoideae). Novon 
17: 110-119.

Torke, B. 2008. Three new species of Swartzia (Leguminosea-Papilionoideae) from northern South America. 
Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society 153: 343-355.

Torke, B. and B. Schaal. 2008. Molecular Phylogenetics of the Species-Rich Neotropical Genus Swartzia 
(Leguminosea, Papilionoideae) and Related Genera of the Swarzioid Clade. American Journal of Botany 
95(2): 215-228.

Uit de Weerd, Dennis. 2008. Delimination and Phylogenetics of the Diverse Land Snail Family Urocoptidae 
(Gastropoda: Pulmonata) Based on 28S rRNA Sequence Data: A Reunion with Cerion. Journal of Molluscan 
Studies 74: 317-329.

Wechsler, Doug. 2008. Marvels in the Muck: Life in the Salt Marshes. Honesdale, PA: Boyds Mill Press. 48pp.
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financials  (for the year ending December 31, 2008)

Net Assets

Net Assets, Beginning of Year . . . $90,502,205
Net Assets, End of Year . . . . . . . . . . $62,313,142
Change in Net Assets . . . . . . . . . . ($28,189,063)

Endowment Growth
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1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008

1999 ............. $39.781
2000 ..............42.690
2001 ............... 39.794
2002 .............. 41.146
2003 .............. 47.463
2004 .............. 51.066
2005 .............. 53.23
2006 .............. 57.827
2007 ..............64.743
2008 ..............43.115

Revenue and Support 2008 

Admissions, Sales, and Fees ................................. $3,424,020
Contributions, Bequests, and Memberships ......$2,922,864
Endowment Income ...............................................$3,191,562
Research and Education Funding ....................... $4,086,187
State Appropriation ..................................................$468,000
Other Income ............................................................ $440,287

Total Revenue 
excluding investment activity (chart on left) ..................$14,532,920

Investment Activity ...........................................($24,477,860)

Total Revenue
including investment activity ..................................... ($9,944,940)

Admissions, 
Sales, and Fees
$3,424,020 

Contributions, 
Bequests, and 
Memberships
$2,922,864Endowment 

Income
$3,191,562

State 
Appropriation
$468,000

Other 
Income
$440,287

Research and 
Education 
Funding
$4,086,187 

Expenses 2008
Collections and Research ...................................... $4,621,661
Education and Exhibits ..........................................$3,307,926
Building ....................................................................$1,989,894
Fundraising and Communications ......................$1,156,769
General and Administrative .................................$1,769,246
Depreciation and Other ........................................ $1,443,244
Library ........................................................................ $558,672

Total Expenses  
before accounting principle change (chart on left) ........ $14,847,412

Cumulative Effect of  
Accounting Principle Change ...............................$3,396,711

Total Expenses 
including accounting principle change .......................$18,244,123

Education  
and Exhibits
$3,307,926

Collections 
and Research
$4,621,661

Building
$1,989,894

Fundraising and  
Communications
$1,156,769

General and 
Administrative
$1,769,246

Depreciation 
and Other
$1,443,244

Library
$558,672

Year-end Endowment  
Market Value (MM)

Official registration and financial information of the Academy of Natural Sciences may be obtained from the Pennsylvania 
Department of State by calling, toll-free within Pennsylvania, 1-800-732-0999. Registration does not imply endorsement.
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Chairman of the Board
R. James Macaleer

Warren D. Allmon
John F. Bales III

William Y. Brown 
Robert L. Burch 

Annabelle B. Canning
Timothy J. Donnelly

Eric Y. Eichler
Harvey I. Forman

Kathryn Smith Frorer
Elizabeth H. Gemmill

Frank B. Gill
Mary C. Harris
Gail W. Hearn

David P. Lazar Sr.
Thomas E. Lovejoy

Edward A. Montgomery Jr.
I. Wistar Morris III

Seymour S. Preston III
Michael H. Reed
Gerald B. Rorer
James M. Seif
Judith E. Soltz

Kenneth J. Warren

Emeritus Trustees 
William L. McLean III
Minturn T. Wright III

Honorary Trustees
Drew Lewis
Ruth Patrick

board of trustees
(as of December 31, 2008)President’s Office

William Y. Brown, President and CEO
Robert M. Peck, Academy Senior Fellow
Pamelalynne Ramirez, Executive Assistant to  
   the President

Finance and Administration
Administration
David Rusenko, Vice President for Finance  
   and Administration
Accounting and Finance
Janet Callaghan, Payroll/Accounting Assistant
Richard D’Ulisse, Controller
Lori McCole, Budget Director
Michael Minko, Senior Accountant
Roz Stellabotte, Accounts Payable Specialist 
Mike Tarter, Grants/Contracts Accountant
Building Operations
George Casey, Custodian
Rena Coleman, Custodian
Denise DiCristino, Administrative Assistant
Aaron Temple, Maintenance Specialist
Curtis Williams, Custodial Supervisor
Margaret Williams, Custodian
Carl Zuccarelli, Facilities Manager
Human Resources
Barbara Krupka, Director of Human Resources
Loretta Brookins, Human Resources Specialist
Information Technology
Joseph Resnick, Director 
Benjamin Krevitz, Technical Analyst
Pat Riccio, Systems Administrator
Security
David Taylor, Chief of Security
Vinetta Roberts, Security Officer 

Public Operations
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